		   

			BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
				          MINUTES
				          TUESDAY
		      	         JUNE 18, 2019   5:30 P.M.

[bookmark: _GoBack]PRESIDING:	DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY
PRESENT:	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM
		COUNCILMAN KELLIS
		COUNCILMAN IRVINE
		PRESIDENT DRUMMOND
		COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS
		COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS
ABSENT:	NONE

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I call the Bogalusa City Council Meeting to order with Invocation led by 
 Councilman Irvine followed by the Pledge.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  Led the Invocation.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: I’d like to remind everyone to silence your cell phones.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Next is roll call.
	
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………………HERE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………………HERE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE…………………………………..HERE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND……………………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………..HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS………………………………….HERE
	
BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next is the approval of the minutes of the meeting held on June 4th.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS: I move that the minutes be approved as written.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE…………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND……………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDNET KEYS………………………….AYE
	
(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES HELD AT THE CITY COUNCIL MEETING ON JUNE 4, 2019).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Next we are going to hear from Mr. Dale Branch.

BY DALE BRANCH:  It is good to be a guest here I guess today, glad to be here. As I understand the question that I am supposed to address is as a situation like this you have several committees that is appointed by the council. Committee generally are three members maybe not all of them but some of them do. If those committees meet with a proper notice in public that they are going to meet is it a violation of the open meetings law for a nonmember a non-member of the committee to come and sit in on the committee meeting that are public meetings? Have I stated that correctly? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Yes sir.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Could you state that again please?

BY DALE BRANCH: Well simply put if a committee of three of your council such as Finance Committee or Bids Committee or Parks and Recreation Meeting or whatever a committee of three properly notices their meeting and opens it to the public is it a violation of the public open meetings law for an additional council person not a member of the committee to be in the same room as it the committee does whatever it is going to do. My opinion always has been no. You can all go to a meeting if it is a public meeting it is a public meeting. I don’t think you give yup your rights as a citizen just because you are elected members of the council. The public open meeting laws is inactive to keep legislative bodies like yours, School Board, Parish Council or any you know thousands of committees, boards, and commissions that they have in Louisiana. From getting together privately and making decisions on everything and just coming out in the next meeting and passing it through as a routine thing without the public being involved in it. That is what their- to me they are those laws address. Now that being said the question rose about a committee meeting that you had I believe was a Bid Committee. Bids are actually an administrative thing. The Purchase Agent runs the bid opening. The Purchasing Agent which isn’t here tonight apparently emailed and called the Attorney General’s Office and she got a contrary opinion. In other words it said it would be a violation because you had four people in there. I’m not sure that Assistant AG actually had all of the information that they needed. Actually your quorum has to be five even though the majority is four you still have to have five to even have a quorum unless you have that. And no business takes place where you have to have a vote but anyway I thought that and I don’t know I talked to the AG or whatever I pulled some of their opinions from the past and they seem to support my interpretation of that. So my suggestion is that you allow me to or support me in writing a letter to the Attorney General and give specific facts and circumstances and get them to advise us on it. So that is basically what I intended to say today. If you have any questions I will be glad to answer them.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Well actually I attended the meeting Attorney Dale on that day and what Ms. uh, uh, uh, what is her name Ms. uh Ms. Arnold indicated to me is that she has spoken to you and saying that the Sunshine Law was broken because of a fourth person was in there but everyone knows the Sunshine law only pertains to private meetings correct?

BY DALE BRANCH:  Well I wasn’t----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  And she did get a verification from you through the mayor that I was able to attend but it was very--

BY DALE BRANCH: I did not talk to Ms. Arnold that day. I did talk to the mayor and I saw no problem with it.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  The mayor said the same she saw no problem with it but it was very digressing and very embarrassing and I am still as I mentioned to you working on a resolve for that.  I appreciate you coming up to clarify that and I will make a motion if we want to make a get a opinion from the Attorney General. 

BY DALE BRANCH: I think they will answer ---

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Yes.

BY DALE BRANCH:  me, they won’t answer a specific individual council person.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Right.

BY DALE BRANCH:  But they will answer me.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Exactly.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I think you should just for future reference.

BY DALE BRANCH: Right I think that is a good idea. Will do that.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  I do have a Mr. Branch I do have something I need to say about this and I witnessed it. When attending the Parish Committee Meeting, not the council meeting, committee meetings, they have their committee of three and the rest of the council was present in the audience at the same time. But however on their agenda it actually says at the bottom of it “A quorum of a council may be present” it does say that on the thing. Now I’m not siding with anybody here I’m just eye witnessed what I saw and this happened back in January. So my question is the law implied to a Parish differently than a Municipality?

BY DALE BRANCH:  No it is the same law. 

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  Okay.

BY DALE BRANCH:  That might be a good idea to put it on the Committee Agendas a quorum maybe present and maybe that will satisfy everything but anyway I don’t see anything in the law that requires or triggers a violation. So we will see if I am right later from with the Attorney General anyway. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Okay thank you. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Oh, Attorney Dale one other question, that particular meeting was disband based on a request from the president that had relayed to Mr. Hall what is the status of that?

BY DALE BRANCH:  I don’t know. They will have to re-bid I think it was the sand and gravel and things like that.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Sand and gravel yes that is correct. 

BY DALE BRANCH:  They will have to re-bid it.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Okay thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Nest we were going to have the appointing of the Appeals Board I am going to turn it over to Vice-President Keys for a brief announcement pertaining to this. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Good evening, our appointment for the Board of Appeals will be postponed until our next meeting due to the absence of the Mayor but I do know that a few of the appointees are here so as I call your name if you would just wave your hand however the official appoint will take place on next council meeting. Carolyn Peters 714 Dewitt Place, Ms. Sue Adams North Border Drive, Mr. Larry Brown 923 North Roosevelt, Ms. Marilyn Lott 1502 North Avenue, Ms. Patricia Holmes 1304 Marshall Richardson Rd., Mr. Donnie Smith 530 Avenue D, and Ms. Tammy Sartin  1304 Victoria Avenue. Thank you all for coming out this evening. We will be seeing you convene on next council meeting for their appointing. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next Adoption of Resolutions Councilwoman Douglas.

A RESOLUTION ordering and calling a special election to be held in the City of Bogalusa, State of Louisiana, to authorize the continuation of special taxes therein; making application to the State Bond Commission in connection therewith; and providing for other matters in connection therewith. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  This is pertaining to a tax renewal that is coming up for a vote in October and we will have Mr. David Wolf coming in to explain all of the, if’s and’s and but’s pertaining to it. Any public participation? 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD: 414 Mississippi Avenue. And I am hoping he’ll explain it to me. I mean it is hard to read but alright it says uh on the first page when talking about it said tax to represent a 0.02-mill increase over the 2.71-mill increase authorizing the levied through 2019, okay so to me that sounds like we are increasing the amount and again he is not here to answer. I would like to know some answers and has some explanation and asked a couple of people and they didn’t know. I would like to know if that is a mill increase for this year and then if the same thing is true on page two uh with the millage Pension and Benefits okay said taxes to represent a 0.05-mill increase over the 7.79-mill increase tax authorized to be levied through 2019. Okay and that goes into and election held on October 17, 2009 such increase having been effective beginning in 2016 due to reappraisal and with a question mark. Now I have no idea why there is a question mark that whole sentence makes no sense to me I don’t understand what it is saying. So if someone will clarify or if the council with the gentleman that is coming can get clarification for this just saying that it wasn’t increased in the past and continuing it or is just that meaning we are increasing it? I would like an explanation and thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Alright I think David Wolf could explain it better than anybody but it is a amount .02. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  Yeah it is just that I it is one of those things that we should know that what we are doing you know ----

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  And it might have something to do with reassessment.

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  I-I would vote for more than that so I’m not attesting the taxes increase in taxes but I think we have to be clear about why we are doing that. I guess I should say another thing and it is just a question why are we doing-why are we not doing this the same time as the other elections coming up? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I think it is October 12th.

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  It is-it is going to be the same time so this will not be an addition and expense and it will be part of the same----

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  It will be October 12th.

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD: So it will be at the same time as that election. Okay thank you.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Ms. McCloud with you being in my district I will; get with you on that question and make an attempt to email Mr. Wolf prior to the next meeting. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  Thank you very much.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Okay. You’re welcome.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next give your name and address.

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN: 220 Beall Street. A lot was answered when you talked to her but my main question is that first tax you talking about the one that could go back on – is that the one that didn’t go back on the last election that we tried to get on. I talked to you about it---

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  This is strictly renewal. 

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN:  Well they renewed a few but the one we really need didn’t get renewed.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  It didn’t get it so I assume it is dead.

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN:  It’s not the same one, alright.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Anymore public? Any council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  I think the reason for the small increases the property values were decreased and this small percentage will on the mills will get up to the same amount that it would have been if the property values didn’t increase. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  When they reassessed. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  (Inaudible-no microphone).

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  There are actually three different taxes on there that will be coming up and they are all renewals. There is no new ones other than added together it is .09 mill. That is the addition to all three of them together.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Okay ya’ll can’t go back and forth it is council discussion now. Anymore council discussion? So I have a motion?

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  I move to accept as read.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  I seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM……………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE……………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS…………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS………………………AYE
	
(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 ORDERING AND CALLING A SPECIAL ELECTION TO BE HELD IN THE CITY OF BOGALUSA, STATE OF LOUISIANA, TO AUTHORIZE THE CONTINUATION OF SPECIAL TAXES THEREIN; MAKING APPICATION TO THE STATE BOND COMMISSION IN CONNECTION THEREWITH; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER MATTERS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next we have no Adoption of Ordinances next is Public Participation. We have Debbie McCloud.

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  414 Mississippi Avenue. I got to think for a minute. Oh I remember now. It has been a long week, I’m sorry. I have some questions about the functions and duties of the fiscal administrator. I tried calling today and I couldn’t reach anybody. Is part of the fiscal administrator’s job to attend the council meetings? And is part of his job to inform the citizens about the decisions that are being made? Then how do we if he does not report then how do we know what he is doing or what he identifies is the problem? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I don’t know how to answer that I’m going to tell you the truth. I am one of the seven people that don’t that is at this table. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD: Well isn’t that a problem? I mean is it what---

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Maybe the Legislative Auditors could answer it better than any of us. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD: Well that is who I called and they did not call me back. So maybe at the council meeting is to find out exactly how they are going to interface with you all and give you information you know uh it seems like you cannot question them or you can’t get guidance from them then we have a serious problem. That makes sense, well it’s a problem for the council in terms of how they are going to function and it is a problem for the citizens because there is no transparency to see what is going on. Maybe there needs to be a resolution from this council that you would like him to attend and clarify what their world view the council and citizens of Bogalusa will be, you know uh I think that is a problem. I was really disappointed I was really hoping that he would be here last time and wasn’t and my understanding is he won’t even be assessable to you at any point. You know which is I think is problematic so I would like the city to council to address that by resolution or some kind of action and also for the citizens too I think we have a serious problem if we can’t hear what his plans are you know. That’s it. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thanks. Next Joel Miller.

BY JOEL MILLER:  532 Austin Street. Good evening. I just wanted to inform ya’ll that we have a new business in place called the Caribbean Vibes it is on Columbia Street and my daughter and her husband opened it. I think it is the first of its kind in Bogalusa called the Caribbean Vibes. They have good food in there and we would like to ask you all the patriates to come down and eat with us. Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Alright thank you. 

BY JOEL MILLER:  I lost a few pounds and getting to eating I am going to gain it back.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  You know what happened on May 7th Joel? Be careful of what happened on May 7th. 

BY JOEL MILLER:  Had four bypasses.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Alright Foots Quinn.

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN: 220 Beall Street. There has been some very good comments already. I wasn’t up here to talk about them. I am so glad I came it is a learning experience. The question I have I want to give the right group or person a credit for how the park was cleaned up after the function this past Saturday. There was a lot of people down there having a good time and it was too hot for me to go but a lot of them could stand it. I went down early Sunday morning like I always do. Who gets credit the city, prisoners or the people who put on the show?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  I would say the people that was putting on the show.

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN:  Well I was pleased the way it looked.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  They did a very good job.

BY TERRY ‘FOOTS’ QUINN:  Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you. Any more public? There being none we move on to Administrative Remarks and I was just asked by the Mayor to let everyone know that she is sorry that she couldn’t attend. She is having a health issue that she is working thru and she will be back as fast as she could though. Alright next we have Council Discussion. Councilman Irvine.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  I want to thank everyone for turning out tonight coming to the council meeting. I wanted to address Ms. McCloud, you got some very good points about fiscal administrator but I have read his you know his packet and everything that he gave us from the State of Louisiana. I agree there should be something that he should tell us but he is not believe it or not he is not answerable to us. The thing is according to that packet but that would be up to him to decide on that. I want to remind ya’ll to keep your make sure you get your hurricane kits together, we are coming up on Hurricane season pretty quick July and August, September so don’t forget about that. Keep them handy. I’m not participating nothing to happening. Remember it is hot outside so keep plenty of water for your pets and people and everybody else. Thank you very much and God bless to ya’ll.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you. Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I’m busy as usual. Good evening everyone. Thank you for coming out tonight. Appreciate your continued prayers for our council, for our city that we will heal from the conditions we are in currently. I would like to also congratulate the folks that are here today of the Board of Appeals. The Mayor will officially appoint you as Vice-President Keys has indicated but I wanted to give you like a historical background in 2017 there were citizens that express concern with water bill and sewage bill. When the water bill could not be adjusted according to the 1974 Constitution. As a result of that there was a resolution, Resolution 2173 that was voted upon by the council, it was requested for an opinion from the Attorney General and it was voted upon April 18, 2017. And on August 17, 2018 the opinion number 170085 was implemented and I’m just going to cut it because it is kind of long and drawn out but it ended up indicating that we could not adjust the water bills but the sewage bills and thank God you will be in place to do that and I’m sure our Attorney will help with there was some rates was adjusted as well. On October 11, 2018, Resolution 2223 there was a three member committee established for water and sewage based on that opinion. So you can go to the website the council website and view the first meeting of that which was October 1, 2018. Also I got this little card here: Water Watchers Drowning is Preventable, we are coming along with the summer times. As designated the water watcher. I will watch the children in the pool and never leave them unattended. I will regularly scan the bottom of the pool, I will avoid pool side chats and talking on the phone, I will keep a phone on at the pool for emergency use only and no address of a pool I am guarding, I will call 911 and follow advice to administer CPR if necessary, I will locate and learn to use all pools safety equipment. This is sponsored by one of the members at the Coalition in Washington Parish Coalition which it is actually go on www.poolsafely.gov and have more information on safety water watchers. I think that is all that I have. Welcome back Mr. Joel and you are correct with the Caribbean Restaurant I have tried them at least once and they do have good food. That is all I have. Thank you everybody. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Councilwoman Graham.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  I too would like to thank each and every one for giving your time to come see how our city is being run and how we are doing our jobs. We appreciate the input that ya’ll give us at our meeting and we look forward to serving you and look forward to doing better. We also have our fiscal administrator in and we don’t know all of the terms as far as how it is to go but we are looking forward to some answers pretty soon and he will come up with some decisions on what we will have to do to make it a better place and solve the issues that we have going. Thank you each for coming.
BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  President Drummond, point of order, I did do some research on our administrator and their company Postlethwaite and Netterville they were involved with the City of Bogalusa back in 2005 so he may be somewhat familiar with our city but his company he was with his company used to in fact our administrator Mr. Jerry Bailey hired that company came in and monitor to us so perhaps you know he knows our company a bit. Thank you.
 
BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Thank you. Councilman Kellis.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  Thank ya’ll for coming out and those of you who was here on the Appeals Board that showed up tonight thank you for your time. I like to share the Mayor will appoint you in the proper way the next time we get to meet. I would like to remind everyone 4th of July is right around the corner. The city will have the 4th of July Parade again and I would like to see and encourage ya’ll to get involved in it if you can with your grandkids, your kids or whatever and get involved with your 4th of July Parade. It is going to be hot so prepare for that anyway. The City Council is going to be involved in a certain way just as the citizens are so we would like to encourage ya’ll to get with this and make this 4th of July Parade a big one. We’ve got some more things to be coming up in the years more activity for our city.  So thank ya’ll for coming out and keep us in your prayers like Ms. Kates asked you. Thank you very much.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you. Councilwoman Douglas.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  I just want to say good evening and thank everyone for coming out tonight. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you. Vice-President Keys.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Good evening. Again I would like to thank the appointees for the Board of Appeals for coming out tonight. I also want to commend the Mayor, Mr. Hall and the other entities involved NAACP for an event they put on this past Saturday June 15th. It was a very successful event but we know it couldn’t have happened without everyone coming together to make it possible. So great job NAACP. Thank ya’ll for coming out. Good night.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you and then closing I’d just like to say that my hats off to public works and the prison work group Ponomah looked really good for Father’s Day. I was highly impressed and pleasantly surprised when I loaded up all of my stuff and went out there and didn’t need but a very little bit of it. I’d also like to say the weather is warming up so keep an eye out especially if they are elderly. We can’t handle the heat like we use to. I’d like to also remind everyone our next meeting is July 2nd and try to make it. In closing I’d just like to say to Councilwoman Douglas had a birthday recently and she hit 39 again. So Happy Birthday. (Applause). With that said meeting adjourned.
